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Introduction
Welcome to the fourteenth issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter!

Since the last Newsletter, we have had the very successful Network/Quality Leaders Project Joint Conference on 5 June (this is being written up and should be available shortly), and the Business Meeting on 15 June (notes to follow).

We are very pleased to have the article by Nick Chandler in this issue – please let us have other contributions!

John Pateman & John Vincent


Forthcoming Network/Research Project events

Conference to launch the report of the Research project, Public Library Policy and Social Exclusion, 10 July 2000, LAHQ
Speakers include Mo Mowlam, Bob McKee. Further details from Rebecca Linley, School of Information Management, Leeds Metropolitan University, The Grange, Beckett Park Campus, Leeds LS6 3QS

tel: 0113-2832600 x 3661, r.linley@lmu.ac.uk
Season of short courses, Open to all? and Briefing sessions
The Network is organising a programme of short courses for the autumn and winter, drawn from suggestions made by Network members and by participants in the previous seminars. These will be advertised widely (and information will be available at both the Conference and the Network Members’ Meeting). 

Topics for Open to all? include: Implementing Standards to tackle social exclusion; Managing diversity: lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgendered issues in the workplace; Services for refugees and asylum-seekers; Setting up workplace Black workers’ groups; Managing public libraries for social exclusion; Roach & Morrison 3 years on; Annual Library 

Plans. 

The first Briefing session will be on “Clause 28” and its effects.

These courses have been arranged as three-hour blocks in the afternoons to enable as many people as possible to attend (and to take advantage of cheaper fares), and will be charged at as low a cost as possible to encourage you to nominate staff to attend.

Further information is will be available from John Vincent (contact details at the end of the Newsletter).


The Westvale Literature Project
In the second of our series of guest articles, Nick Chandler of Knowsley Library Services describes the innovative work they have developed with adults with learning difficulties.

Introduction

Adults with learning difficulties have traditionally been excluded from public libraries.  Buildings can be difficult to negotiate, resources are inaccessible and services seem irrelevant. The Westvale Literature Project is a collaborative venture between Knowsley Library Service and the Kirkby Area Learning Disabilities Service section of the Social Services Department, which is designed to meet the needs of this previously excluded group.  The project involves a group of service users taking part in a weekly interactive activity session, organised by the Special Needs Librarian, either in Kirkby Library or in the Norbury Centre attended by the group. 

The long term strategic direction of the Learning Disability Service lies in the creation of a service that truly empowers service users to become active and valued citizens within their own communities.  Consequently, the service aims to move away from an institutionalised model of community care and open up access to ordinary, mainstream activities, opportunities and services by developing close working relationships with a wide range of agencies. In order to develop this approach, the Manager of Westvale Resource Centre held discussions with the Special Needs Librarian with the aim of targeting a particular group of service users.  From the Library Service’s point of view, partnership with other organisations is seen as enabling development of projects which will support the growing number of more vulnerable people by ensuring equality of access to the full range of services and facilities. 

The target group

The support at Westvale Resource Centre is based on the development of a helpful and trusting relationship which aims to assist service users to develop the skills they need to live as independently as possible within their own communities. Each service user is different and support varies from person to person.  However, service users are quite clear that they want the same chances and choices as other people -somewhere to live, somewhere to go and something to do that is enjoyable. People no longer spend their whole week in the same building but instead have access to three different skill areas - employment, community and personal skills. Personal skills are met at Norbury, an ordinary three bedroomed house five minutes walk from Westvale.  Five staff are based at the house to support people in developing a wide range of personal skills, working on an individual and group level.  The work focuses largely on social skills such as communication and relationships within groups, targeting a different group of service users each day.  The target group had communication difficulties and it was felt literature based activities could act as a stimulus in motivating participants and broadening their awareness of vocabulary.

Outline of sessions

The early sessions were held on a mezzanine gallery in the library, but as participants felt exposed and uncomfortable in this environment, sessions were relocated to a browsing area within the main library. Although the content, length and location of sessions has developed during the course of the project, the original aim was to provide themed interactive activities, lasting for approximately thirty minutes, held in a library setting and drawing together poetry, prose, music, sounds, smells and tactile materials.  Subsequent sessions have also been held out of the library in the service users’ own centre in order to combat transport difficulties and develop the confidence of participants.  A major development as a result has been integration into mainstream service provision with service users joining in events held in the library on National Poetry Day.

The sessions consist of stimulation through varying combinations of readings of poetry and prose, music, sounds, smells and tactile materials.  An often-used activity is the “surprise box” in which participants feel inside a box for an object, linked to the theme.  This serves to introduce the session, or to reinforce what has been discussed.  Participants are encouraged to describe what they find in the box.  Scent has often been used as a stimulus, either by burning oils or by passing around pots of herbs.  In one session on Roses, different oils were burned and participants were encouraged to name their favourite.  Discussion ended in agreement that jasmine was the one they all preferred.  Readings are from either poetry or prose.  As the sessions have developed, so participants have been able to concentrate for longer and a fifty-minute reading session is now common.  Each item is discussed and views are sought.  Favourite poems are often re-read.  Preference has been expressed for the whole of a short story to be read, rather than just an extract.  A session on food led to a discussion on favourite foods.  This was a particularly popular session as participants are responsible for preparing their own meal when at Norbury.  A guinea pig was taken to the session on animals and stroking it was such a popular activity that a return visit was made!

Outcomes

During the project the group’s concentration has improved and the enjoyment of sessions by individuals has increased.  They have developed their own sense of ownership, so much so that individual participants have suggested themes for subsequent sessions, which have been discussed and agreed by the group.  The comments made are used to inform the planning of future sessions.  A range of resources and activities has been developed which could be delivered to service users in other areas.  A detailed plan for each session has been formulated, listing readings, materials to use, suggested activities, a time plan and information about how well the success of the session which would enable sessions to be delivered by library staff or learning disability staff in a variety of settings. The initiative has been so successful that it has been named as a runner up in the Library Association’s “Libraries Change Lives” Award.

For further information about the project, call Nick Chandler on 0151 482 1306 (e-mail nick.chandler.dlcs@knowsley.gov.uk) or Lin Rice on 0151 443 4287 

(e-mail lin.rice.dlcs@knowsley.gov.uk)



New Books

Janet Jamieson, Gill McIvor, Cathy Murray Understanding offending among young people. The Stationery Office, 1999. £16.00

Interesting Scottish research into what makes young people 'resist', 'desist', and 'persist' in offending. It also includes a definition of social exclusion, which shows just how much work is going on at the moment to define and redefine the concept:

"The current discourse for the consideration of multiple deprivation is that of social exclusion. Social exclusion is thought to be a dynamic process which occurs as the result of the interaction of many processes, encompassing economic, social and policy elements, which combine with discrimination on the grounds of race or gender to trap people in disadvantaged positions. The result of this process is multiple deprivation wherein different elements of social exclusion reinforce one another to exclude those affected from lifestyles - in terms of work, leisure, and well-being - enjoyed by wider society."
Social inequalities. The Stationery Office, 2000. £30.00

This new report* by the Office for National Statistics was published in May 2000, and brings together in one volume the most recent information on the factors associated with social inequality. It is the first in a new series, and focuses particularly on income, education and work.

Some examples of key findings are:

over 3 million children lived in households whose income is less than 60 per cent of the median income

those in the bottom half of the income distribution received about one quarter of total income, a similar amount to that shared by those in the top 10 per cent in 1997-8

unemployment rates for men in the UK were twice as high for those from Black or Pakistani/Bangladeshi groups than for those from White or Indian groups in Spring 1999.
*information taken from ONS press release ONS (2000) 159 11 May 2000.


Did you see ... ?

... the letter from David Murray (Director, London Libraries Development Agency), "Britain's top cultural provider is a surprise" in Independent on Sunday 4 June 2000, p29. David was responding to a "disheartening article" on public libraries ("Library standards hit all-time low", Independent on Sunday 28 May 2000), and says:

"Try to name the public service that has pioneered family reading groups, established a huge network of successful homework help clubs, has offered learning suites for many years, supports small businesses through free information services and offers access to a wider range of cultural activities than virtually any other cultural provider in Britain.

It's the same service that has been 'doing' social inclusion and lifelong learning long before others thought the terms up ..."

This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

tel/fax: 01392 256045








john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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